
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
March 18, 2016
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Carlin Cameron, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, Bill Hooks, Bernie Cassidy, Peggy Tonon, Charlie Harball, and Hon. Holly Frederickson.
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  Hon. Heidi Ulbricht and Hon. Jessie Connolly
Members Absent:  Hon. Bob Wood and Justice Jim Rice 
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: Phil Kinsey, State Crime Lab
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.  Judge Miller welcomed Phil Kinsey from the State Crime Lab.            
PUBLIC COMMENT:  Phil Kinsey thanked the Commission for allowing him to speak.  He referenced an email and attached report regarding the Montana Toxicology Proficiency Test results.  Mr. Kinsey is the administrator in the laboratory.  He worked in the lab as the DNA section supervisor for about eight years and has been in his current position for several years.  The State Crime Lab is an accredited laboratory through the American Society of Crime Lab Directors and part of the responsibilities in maintaining that accreditation is to make sure all of the scientists go through proficiency tests.  These are third party tests to test our ability to come up with the right answer on the different samples.  In drug identification, DNA analysis, and toxicology there are all sorts of samples that are coming into the lab.  Several years back, there was a request out of the Florida Department of Law Enforcement to help them with their internal proficiency testing program.  Some agencies – in an effort to save some money will do part of their proficiency testing in house and part of it outside of their agency.  This was a round robin test of blood alcohol samples.  So FDLE would generate a bunch of samples, send them around to various reference labs around the country and then collate the results.  What came up not too long ago in a case and is coming up next week in another case is that FDLE published all the results on the website and now attorneys have gotten hold of them and are using them to their benefit.  The effort from Montana’s crime lab toxicology supervisor was to try and explain what was going on.  So, in going back five years, he looked at all the samples that came into the laboratory, all the instances in which results were deemed unsatisfactory by FDLE and what the results actually were and what they meant.  Essentially, there were 128 samples that were tested over that 5 year period; 12 samples that were deemed unacceptable.  Ten of the 12 samples showed a blood alcohol level below what the range was for everyone else.  Two of them showed above.  Those two samples that showed above were barely outside the range.  For example, if the blood alcohol was .08, our reading for it would’ve been .081.  Part of the packet is the proficiency test results from our official proficiency test provider.  Part of the accreditation process requires not only that a lab take the proficiency test but then the providers of those tests are also graded.  The concern with the FDLE information is that essentially FDLE is putting samples out, sending them around the country.  They use tubes that aren’t part of Montana’s DUI kits.  Our kits have preservative compounds in them that help stabilize the blood alcohol.  The FDLE samples did not.  There were a lot of issues that came up with FDLE samples.  Montana views it as issue with the sample, not with the testing of the sample.  The FDLE results are unofficial.  The scientist who was performing those tests was doing so just as a courtesy to his colleagues in Florida.  All of the results are in the handout and Mr. Kinsey wanted to give the judges a heads up.  Peggy Tonon asked if the issue has come up yet.  Judge Carver indicated that it had been brought up recently in his court.   A defendant brought in a test result from Florida that said that the Montana crime lab didn’t meet the proficiency rating of the test.  Judge Carver asked Mr. Kinsey if the defendant is able to request the sample in order to obtain an independent test?  If the defendant wants to discredit the test he could get the sample and have another test done.  Mr. Kinsey indicated yes, but the defendant would need to obtain it through law enforcement.  The way things like that have happened in the past – with Kinsey’s experience in the DNA end of things – they will have a sample – if there’s a t-shirt with blood on it, they’ll take little cuttings of the blood stains and keep those in the refrigerators and freezers.  If defense wants it retested, they make a request through law enforcement.  The evidence belongs to law enforcement.  As long as law enforcement is okay with it, the crime lab turns those samples over.  Mr. Kinsey asked how best to distribute this report to the courts of limited jurisdiction.  Judge Miller didn’t think it would be of any value to send it to the judges.  The prosecutors are the ones that need to know about the lack of credibility of the report.  Judge Miller thought it would be beneficial to receive some education and training from the State Crime Lab – specifically the science behind the methods used in the crime lab.  Peggy Tonon suggested referring this to the curriculum committee to consider for a future conference.  Charlie Harball indicated that he would be willing to forward this report to all of the city attorneys.    
OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on February 19, 2016, were reviewed.   A motion was made by Charlie Harball and seconded by Judge Fagenstrom that the minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.
DUI Manual Update

Judge Carver spoke with Kevin Dusko.  Mr. Dusko reported that Judge Barger had completed a first draft of the manual.  The draft still needs editing and feedback from stakeholders.  MDT has designated funds for this project.  They have drafted a contract for Erin Inman to take the draft manual through a peer review process for necessary adjustments and approval.  The contract is pending execution.  Mr. Dusko hoped to get the signed contract back from Erin as soon as possible, provided no contractual issues.  Judge Carver has received the DUI manual but hadn’t gone through it yet.  He did forward it to Judge Mohr. The case law is outdated and that’s what Erin will be reviewing. Charlie Harball thought there should only be one manual that can be used by all the difference parties.  It should be updated after each legislative session.  Judge Carver will send the DUI manual to the Commission members. 
Addendum to Rule 4 of the Rules for COLJ Training and Certification

Peggy Tonon reported that she had created a new subsection 3 to Rule 4, to include what was discussed at the last meeting.  To be eligible to receive the material, the requestor must be eligible to attend the conference.  Once the information is requested, the requestor must provide a flash drive or appropriate technology, pay shipping and handling costs and we limited the request to the most recent training conference and/or the most recent certification school.  Judge Fagenstrom moved that Ms. Tonon receive an award for doing a brilliant job.  Judge Carver seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  Judge Carver moved that the rule be adopted as prepared and amended by Ms. Tonon.  Bernie Cassidy seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  Judge Miller will work with Peggy Tonon and Shauna Ryan to draft the petition and send it to the Court for approval.  
Benchbook Update/Form Approval

Judge Frederickson distributed a packet of forms to the Commission.  Judge Carver clarified that prior to Judge Frederickson taking the lead on the forms, the Commission talked about forms that are automatically generated out of full court.  The forms automatically generated will be used.  The bond forfeiture forms are all automatically generated out of full court.  Judge Carver asked if those could be tabled until Judge Frederickson had a chance to look at them in full court.  Judge Frederickson agreed.  Judge Frederickson hoped to have all of the forms updated and available for distribution by the fall conference.   
The following forms were reviewed with recommendations as follows:

1) Speedy Trial Waiver – Approved with amendments
2) Initial Appearance Script – Approved with amendments
3) Order Transferring Case to Substitute Judge (For A City Court) – Approved with amendment
4) Order Transferring Case to Substitute Judge (For A Justice Court) – Approved
5) Order Transferring Case to Substitute Judge (For a Justice Court of Record) – Approved
6) Order Transferring Case to Substitute Judge (For a Municipal Court) – Approved
7) Arraignment and Minutes – Approved with amendments
8) Subpoena Duces Tecum – Approved with amendment
9) “I have a lawyer” Information Sheet – Approved with amendments
10) “I don’t have a lawyer” Information Sheet – Approved with amendments
11)  Cash Bond Forfeiture (Defendant Posted) – Tabled for review in full court
12)  Bond Forfeiture (Bail Bondsman Surety) – Tabled for review in full court
13)  Bond Forfeiture (Individual Surety) – Tabled for review in full court
14)  Order (Book and Release) – Approved with amendments
In addition to the forms reviewed, the bench book committee will craft 4 new forms to be used for substitute judge appointments (city court, justice court, justice court of record, and municipal court). 
Peggy Tonon moved for the approval of the forms as amended.  Judge Carver seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

Judge Frederickson will complete a checklist and send it to the Commission, so that everyone knows the status of the forms.  

2016 Spring COLJ Conference

Shauna Ryan reported that all of the presenters had been contacted and were confirmed, with the exception of the attorneys from the Yellowstone County Attorney’s office who will be assisting with the blood warrant presentation and the mock suppression hearing.  Shauna agreed to contact Scott Twito and confirm the names of those attorneys.  
NEW BUSINESS:
Approve Request for Waiver of Training for Spring 2016 Conference

Rick West and Colleen Herrington:  Judge Carver moved to approve the actions of the waiver committee.  Judge Frederickson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Approve Request for Temporary Certificate and Waiver of Training for New Judge

William Menager:
Judge Carver moved to approve the action of the waiver committee.  Judge Frederickson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 11:58 a.m.    
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be on April 25, 2016, at 1:00 p.m. in Billings.   
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